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GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY COMMITTEE

MINUTES
of a meeting held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Thursday 15 September 2016 from 7.32pm to 9.29pm.

Present:
Councillors Phil Brading (Lead Member, Public Services), Roger Seabourne (Lead Member, Community Safety), Rupert Barnes, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Andrew Scarth and Ann Shaw OBE.
Officers:
Stephen Exton, Finance Manager


Chris Hope, Head of Community Services

Jennie Probert, Environmental Projects Officer

Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships
Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
In attendance: Bianca Hegde, Project Manager, Resolving Chaos
Councillor Phil Brading in the Chair

GPS01/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Martin Brooks.
GPS02/16
MINUTES


The Minutes of the General Public Services and Community Safety Committee meeting held on 3 March 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen.

Point of information from the Minutes in regard to the co-mingled recyclate contract procurement (page 3): 


The current contract with Pearce Recycling, in conjunction with Watford Borough Council, would end in February 2017. Tenders had now been fully evaluated. The price which would be paid for the recyclate would be less than the current price. The new contract will cost TRDC £3 per tonne less than currently.
GPS03/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


There was none.
GPS04/16
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


None received.
PUBLIC SERVICES

GPS05/16
SERVICE PRESENTATIONS – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION; GREEN WASTE

Presentations were given by the Head of Community Services and by the Environmental Projects Officer, covering the following:

Environmental Protection – Waste, Environmental Maintenance, Grounds Maintenance, Animal and Pest Control, Joint working with other agencies.
Green Waste - Approved Scheme, Key Targets, Actual outcome, Key lessons Learned, Work To Do.
Members thanked the staff in Environmental Protection for their efficiency and assistance, particularly in regard to the recent traveller encampment in Rickmansworth. 

Members also thanked all staff who had been involved in the preparation and launch of the new Green Waste Scheme.
GPS06/16
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)
This report sought approval to a change in the Committee’s 2016 - 2019 medium-term financial plan.
The report was an update up to the end of July 2016. The main reason for the revenue variance was the garden waste income. 

The capital variance was due to the Waste Services budget being rephased to 2017/18.

Members asked that in future, if budgets were moved from the remit of one committee to another (e.g. pest control budget) that an explanatory note be added.

Members asked that the figures for Garden Waste income in Appendix 2 be clarified.

Councillor Phil Brading, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report, with the amendment that the title in the second table should read ‘Capital’, and not ‘Revenue.’ 
Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared CARRIED, the voting being 6 For, 0 Against and 4 Abstentions.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:




That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 4
	(64,810)
	(113,250)
	(84,070)




That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 4
	(£643,800)
	493,800
	0


GPS07/16
ADDITIONAL NAPPY COLLECTION SERVICE

This report updated Members on the additional nappy service and recommended that it was no longer offered.


The following points were made:
· Non-infectious waste (previously on the clinical collection) was already on a fortnightly collection.

· Full nappy sacks would still be able to be left out with the fortnightly general waste collection. 

· Only 52 houses were registered to use the service currently and 50% of those did not put out full nappy sacks on a regular basis. 
· Could a figure be provided for the number of people who had bought into the real nappy scheme. [post meeting note – there had been 18 sign-ups so far this year, 15 of which have gone for the starter kit option and 3 have had cash back.  There will also be a fairly in depth update as part of the Herts Waste Partnership annual review which is in the process of being finalised].
Councillor Phil Brading, duly seconded, proposed the following amended recommendations:

· That   the additional nappy round ceases from the end of March 2017 or sooner. 

· That residents currently using this service are written to now to advise of this and invited to return any unused stickers for which a refund will be made. And that no further stickers are sold to current users. 
· That no new residents are sold stickers.

· That the price of a Council nappy sack is increased from 25p to 30p per bag from April 2017 and that this is publicised in advance at the sales outlets and on the Council website. 


Upon being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:
· That   the additional nappy round ceases from the end of March 2017 or sooner. 

· That residents currently using this service are written to now to advise of this and invited to return any unused stickers for which a refund will be made. And that no further stickers are sold to current users. 
· That no new residents are sold stickers.

· That the price of a Council nappy sack is increased from 25p to 30p per bag from April 2017 and that this is publicised in advance at the sales outlets and on the Council website. 
GPS08/16
THE UNAUTHORISED DEPOSIT OF WASTE (FIXED PENALTIES) REGULATIONS 2016
This report asked Members to introduce and agree a response to The Unauthorised Deposit of Waste (Fixed Penalties) Regulations 2016.

In the context of Three Rivers District Council’s membership of the Hertfordshire Fly-tipping Group, the report recommended the adoption of a level of fines in common with other local authorities in Hertfordshire.

The report also sought formal approval for the definition of fly-tipping to be used for future reporting purposes.


A similar report would be going to committees at the other nine Hertfordshire District/Borough Councils.

The following points were made:

· Fly-tipping charges were per site, rather than per item. The standard charge was £75. If the fly-tipping offence was more serious, the offender would be prosecuted. The standard charges were set by the Department for Environment, Food & Rural Affairs.
· The Council offered a special collection for bulky items, which cost £40-£45 for three items.

· The fixed penalty notice (FPN) figure needed to be significantly higher than paying the Council for a special collection. 
· If fly-tipping occurred on private land, the owner had to bear the cost of the removal. 

· If asbestos was fly-tipped on farmland, the farmer should take advice from specialist organisations, and take as many precautions as possible.


RESOLVED:


        That General Public Services and Community Safety Committee   approve the following:                    
· Endorses the need for a consistent approach to the application of The Unauthorised Deposit of Waste (Fixed Penalties) Regulations 2016 across the County, including TRDC.
· In response to the new regulations approves the suggested level of fines and discounts as outlined in Paragraphs 2.5.5 to 2.5.7
· Approves the interpretation of the Defra 2006 guidelines with respect to the definition of fly-tipping to be used for future reporting purposes as discussed in paragraphs 2.6.1 to 2.6.6.
RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
· That amendments be made to the Scheme of Delegation to cover the Regulations.
COMMUNITY SAFETY

Councillor Roger Seabourne in the Chair
GPS09/16
FLY-TIPPING – THREE RIVERS COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP ACTIONS

This report provided the Committee with an update on the progress made by the Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership on the priority of fly-tipping and sought endorsement of the actions prioritised for local action.   

Councillor Roger Seabourne told Members that Michelle Wright, Community Safety Intervention Officer, had been nominated for a Commendation by the Police for her fantastic work. It was very rare for a non-uniformed person to be nominated for this.

The following points were noted:

· Funding had been agreed that morning at the Community Safety Co-ordinating Group, for a fly-tipping task group to be set up. 
· There was anecdotal evidence that some fly-tipping in the District came from Hillingdon. A shared crime analyst was working across authority areas. There was not yet any specific information on fly-tipping but the ANPR database could be used when it was received.

· There was already co-operation with Thames Valley Police and the Metropolitan Police in regard to tracking perpetrators, and joint prosecutions would be sought.

· Monitoring of the impact of intervention was measured through the number of fly-tips which would still have to be cleared. A reduction in these would be expected. 
· Signage would be put around the District, including temporary matrix signs, which could be used for up to several weeks at a time. 

· No actual target had been set for fly-tipping reduction as each agency collected its data in a different way. Partners had agreed that it was better to look at how data changed for individual sites. 
· A car park on private land which was used by members of the public was referred to, where fly-tipping had occurred. Members noted that it seemed unfair that the owner had to bear the cost of clearance. 

RESOLVED:

· That Members of the Committee note the update from the Community Safety Partnership. 

  
· That Members of the Committee endorse the actions of the Community Safety Partnership on fly tipping. 

· That officers provide further updates to Members through the Members’ Information Bulletin.  

GPS10/16
YOU CAN PILOT PROJECT PROGRESS

This report updated the Committee on the progress of the Adults With Complex Needs pilot project – now known as You Can.   It sought initial direction to support the extension of the pilot scheme. 

Bianca Hegde, Project Manager, Resolving Chaos, gave a presentation about the You Can project, which had been running since January 2016. 
Members then asked questions, and the following points were made:

· The 26 clients being helped by the project had had complex and traumatic upbringings. They were currently costing agencies approximately £710k each over a two-year period. The You Can project aimed to reduce that cost.
· The project gave clients another contact point other than the Police, and helped them to build a social network.

· Thriving Families was a project run by Hertfordshire County Council, to which TRDC supplied match-funding from its Community Safety Budget. This was also a keyworker project which aimed to reduce cost and improve outcomes for individuals. 

· A minimum residency had not been set for You Can clients but they tended to have been in Hertfordshire for some time, and were well known to agencies. Their residency might fluctuate due to homelessness or time in prison. A financial threshold had been set for clients. 

· You Can worked in partnership with other charities, e.g. Ascend. The major funders of the You Can project were the Police and the Clinical Commissioning Group.  
· You Can worked with clients to look at their needs and to help them to address these, through offering very practical support (e.g. claiming benefits). 

· The Community Safety Team at TRDC had already seen a big drop in calls from You Can clients, as had the Police. Analysis and data would show where the savings were being made and how future costs would be directed.
RESOLVED:
· That the Committee notes the presentation from the You Can service.   
· That the Committee delegates to the Head of Community Partnerships, in consultation with the Lead Member for Community Safety, to negotiate an extension of the pilot project through the project Sponsor Group, within existing Community Safety budgets.  
· That an update on the You Can project be added to the Committee work programme for a year’s time. 
GPS11/16
WORK PROGRAMME


To agree the Committee’s work programme.

The following amendments to the work programme were noted:

· Update on the You Can project be added for a year’s time

RESOLVED:


That subject to the points above the work programme be agreed.

CHAIRMAN
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